TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MARCH 15TH, 2012 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, March 15th, 2012 at 7:30 PM at the Stanford Town Hall.  In Supervisor Virginia Stern’s absence, Councilman Mark D’Agostino called the meeting to order, and made a motion to have Councilman Joseph Norton preside over this meeting.  The motion was seconded by Thomas Dewhirst with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.


As is customary, Councilman Norton asked for a moment of silence for our loved ones and servicemen.


Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – absent




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.

Mr. Norton made a motion to accept the agenda for this meeting with a few changes, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Discussion followed.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:


Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, read a letter regarding charges that were brought against him by another resident at last month’s meeting, as well as the February meeting’s videographer’s censorship of the end of that meeting.


Mona Lantz, Hunns Lake Road, read a letter and submitted a petition signed by the majority of the Town employees regarding their not having been given paychecks.


Jackie Burger, Bangall Amenia Road, spoke of the additional lighting proposed in Bangall, and felt that there was already enough there.


Bob Burger, Bangall Amenia Road, asked if this additional lighting request was tied to the Bangall parking issues, and asked if Councilman Dewhirst was requesting this on his own or behalf of someone else.


Sean McCarthy, Bockmill Lane, requested that the Town look into an additional stop sign by the cutoff at the bank.


Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, asked about the petition submitted by a resident regarding ATV noise as well as the photocopying charge issue.


Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane, asked about a purported investigation into the bidding process for the new Highway Garage project.


Cailean Press, Hunns Lake Road, commented that she had concerns over the dangerous parking in Bangall.


Charles Shaffer, Millis Lane, spoke of the speeding of cars coming off Rt. 82 onto Millis Lane.


Michael Shafer, Decker Road, spoke on behalf of the videographer who stopped the video as the Supervisor adjourned the meeting.


Charles Hanlon again spoke of the abbreviated video.


Nancy Kryzak, Hobbs Lane, spoke of the issues on Hobbs Lane and asked if the Building Inspector had responded to the Board’s request to look into this matter.  Both Councilman Norton and Councilwoman Shafer responded that the DEC and the State Dept. of Agriculture and Markets had investigated the matter and that the Building Inspector had responded to the inquiry. 

Andy Lawson, S. Anson Road, spoke of his disappointment in the Board’s cancellation of the second Privilege of the Floor.

Nancy Kryzak also stated that it would have been nice to have this twice during the meeting.

David Moore, Ernest Road, spoke of the Journal’s headline story regarding the Town employees not being paid and that there was no reason for this.

Ann Collins, Cold Spring Road, spoke of her unhappiness with the political tones she was hearing and added that the town employees’ not being paid was an issue that could be done without finger pointing and blame.
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Cailean Press added that this discussion should not be a vendetta but must be about the facts. 

Mel Eiger stated that he was hoping that the Board tonight would address the issue of the employees not being paid.

REPORTS:

1. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:


Councilman Dewhirst spoke of the recent Zoning Board of Appeals meeting he had attended and how well the Board was run.

Councilman D’Agostino reported from the last Recreation Commission meeting and made mention of the Draft Master Plan having been given to the Town Board.

Councilman Norton stated that the Conservation Advisory Commission would be next week and that Farm & Agriculture Committee was looking forward to looking at the Master Plan in regard to agriculture in the Town.

Councilwoman Shafer covered the recent Planning Board meeting’s work as well as the Fire Commissioners’ meeting, as well as reporting that the Fire Company has responded to 12 fires, 2 motor vehicle accidents and 20 EMS calls in the last month, and adding that those volunteers deserve our thanks.  Mrs. Shafer also spoke of attending a recent Hudson Valley Pattern for Progress meeting: the County Executives from Dutchess and two other local counties spoke of their working together for cooperative services such as for supplies, jails and nursing homes.

3. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers stated that everything was fine but that the Board should not delay on the FEMA application for the Recreation area.

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. TOWN ENGINEER RFP (Request for Proposals) ~ CLARIFY PROCUREMENT POLICY: After discussion, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Joseph Norton to change the wording in the Procurement Policy from “solicit” to “advertise” for a town engineer, something that the Board would like to address every three years.  The motion was seconded by Joseph Norton with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

2. WEBSITE ISSUES: A new law passed by the Governor was to have as much information as possible on a town’s website for upcoming meetings. Councilman Norton suggested that the Town Clerk needs to have a scanner.  Councilwoman Shafer said that she would like to see the video’s thumbnails be in agenda order and only be the first picture of each video segment, and would like to see the Recreation schedule and more business listings. After discussion, this matter would be brought up again in April.

3. VIDEOGRAPHER: The following resolution was read by Councilman Joseph Norton:

RESOLUTION #8 OF 2012

RFP (REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS) FOR A VIDEOGRAPHER

Motion made by Councilman Mark D’Agostino 

Seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton

Whereas, the Stanford Town Board seeks a periodical review of services furnished to the Town by soliciting bids from potential vendors, and

Whereas, the videography services furnished to the Town of Stanford are due for a review,

Now Therefore Be it Resolved the Town of Stanford publish a Request for Proposals (RFP) as defined in the Town’s current procurement policy for videography services in the print and other media outlets established at the reorganizational meeting last January.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #8 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.
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4. BOARD OF ETHICS ISSUES: After discussion, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, for the Town Board members to have nothing to do with the Board of Ethics until the two cases before them are resolved, and if the Board of Ethics needs to spend money to speak with an attorney, that they contact the Town Board for this funding.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

5. STANFORDVILLE / BANGALL LIGHT DISTRICT – ADDITIONAL LIGHT IN BANGALL: After discussion, the following resolution was read by Councilman Norton:
RESOLUTION #9 OF 2012

Motion made by Councilman Joseph Norton

Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

Whereas, the Stanford Town Board is responsible for overseeing safety in our Town, and

Whereas, road visibility and pedestrian personal safety issues on Hunns Lake Road in the Hamlet of Bangall were reported at the recent Stanford Town Board meeting,  

And whereas, road visibility and personal safety could be enhanced by adding an additional street light source on Hunns Lake Rd in the Hamlet of Bangall, and

Whereas, upon advice of counsel a public hearing is required because financial considerations are involved in installing and maintaining the light source, 

Now Be it Resolved that a public hearing be scheduled to solicit the public’s comment and opinions regarding the installation of a street light near or upon Town property on Hunns Lake Rd in the Hamlet of Bangall on Thursday, March 29th, 2012 at 7:30 PM at the Town of Stanford Town Hall, Stanfordville, NY.


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #9 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.

6. DRAFT MASTER PLAN: Discussion followed with Joseph Norton requesting that the Master Plan Committee stay on for another year and work with all those involved, seconded by Mark D’Agostino with the following resolution offered:

RESOLUTION #10 OF 2012

DRAFT MASTER PLAN

Motion made by Councilman Joseph Norton

Seconded by Councilman Mark D’Agostino

Whereas, the Stanford Master Plan Committee delivered the Master Plan to the Town Board, and

Whereas the Stanford Town Board accepted the Master Plan at the last Board meeting, and

Whereas it is appropriate and necessary for the Master Plan to be made available to all the residents of Stanford for their review and comments.

Now therefore Be it Resolved that the Stanford Town Board authorize that copies of the plan be produced in written and electronic format and be made available to the library, the Town Clerk’s office, the Town Committees, such as but not limited to, Planning, Zoning, CAC, Agriculture and Recreation for their review. Public notices shall be posted throughout town to notify residents the plan is available as well as in the official newspapers as established in the January reorganization meeting.  Necessary funds shall be authorized from the Town’s contingency fund or another unencumbered such to be determined, and

Be it Further Resolved that a 45 day window of opportunity be established after the Master Plan copies are available for the submission of residents comments and suggestions about the plan, and

Be it Further resolved that the Town Board request the currently sitting Master Plan Committee members remain together for another year in order to receive and evaluate the residents comments and if agreeable be reconfirmed by the Town Board, and 

Be it Further resolved after the Master Plan Committee has reviewed the comments that a Public information session be scheduled at the earliest opportunity prior to the plan being sent to the County Planning Department for their review.
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Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #10 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.

ISSUES REQUIRING VOTES:

(Several agenda items taken out of order as approved at the beginning of the meeting)

15. SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING FOR PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2012: To Provide for a Temporary Administrator to be Appointed by the Town Board when the Supervisor is absent, unavailable or incapacitated: Discussion followed regarding the matter of the Town employees paychecks not being available.  After this discussion, Councilman Norton read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #11 OF 2012

Motion made by Joseph Norton

Seconded by Thomas Dewhirst

Whereas the Stanford Town Board was notified that there is a need for a local law in order to more precisely designate the person or persons to substitute for the Town Supervisor when he/she is absent, unavailable or incapacitated, and in particular, to certify payroll and sign checks or make payments, and

Whereas, upon advice of counsel a local law is needed to remedy the current confusion as to the authorization of the person or persons to substitute during the absence, and

Whereas, Section 63 of the Town Law of New York State states that “in the absence of the supervisor, the other members shall designate one of their members to act as temporary chairman of Town Board meetings, and 

Whereas the Town Board sees the need to provide for such circumstances or events when the Supervisor is absent, unavailable, or incapacitated, by appointing an Administrator, who is a Town Board member, to be able to certify payroll and sign checks and take of financial matters for the supervisor during such period that the Supervisor is absent.

Now be it resolved that proposed Local Law 1 for 2012 entitled “A LOCAL LAW TO PROVIDE FOR A TEMPORARY ADMINISTRATOR TO BE APPOINTED BY THE TOWN BOARD WHEN THE SUPERVISOR OF THE TOWN IS ABSENT, UNAVAILABLE OR INCAPACITATED” be scheduled for a public hearing on Thursday, March 29th, 2012 at 7:30 PM at the Stanford Town Hall, Stanfordville NY.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #11 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.

A resolution that Councilwoman Shafer had prepared was withdrawn.

2. LIONS CLUB REQUEST TO USE TOWN HALL PROPERTY: The Stanford Lions Clun request to use the Town Hall property for their annual Flea Market on June 9th, 2012 was approved on motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Mention was made that the Lions Club would provide their certificate of insurance.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

3. GARDEN CLUB REQUEST TO USE TOWN HALL PROPERTY: The Stanford Garden Club’s request to use the Town Hall property for their annual plant sale on Saturday, May 12th was discussed.  The Garden Clun does not carry insurance, but their request was approved after a waiver of indemnity was signed and received on a motion made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

4. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: After discussion, the following resolution was read by Councilman Norton:                            

RESOLUTION #12 OF 2012

Motion made by Joseph Norton,  seconded by Thomas Dewhirst 
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Whereas the Stanford Town Board at the February Board meeting established an additional privilege of the floor commencing at the end of meetings, and

Whereas, the town residents currently have the privilege of the floor at the beginning of the meeting in which to address their concerns to the Board, and

Whereas, the privilege of the floor established at the end of the meeting has resulted in disruptive, disrespectful and dangerous behaviors, and

Whereas, the Town Board must maintain a peaceful environment which ensures the safety of the residents while giving them the opportunity to address the Board.

Now Therefore Be it Resolved that commencing with the March 15, 2012 Board meeting, the Stanford Town Board abolishes the privilege of the floor at the end of meetings.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #12 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.

5. FOIL RESPONSE: This matter was tabled and would be discussed in April.

6. N.Y.S. RETIREMENT SYSTEM – STANDARD WORKDAY FOR TOWN BOARD MEMBERS: 

RESOLUTION #13 OF 2012

A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve Resolution #13 of 2012, a resolution to have the standard workday for Town Board members be 8 hours per day.  Motion carried with a Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.   Resolution #13 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.

7. SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING TO CHANGE SCENIC ROADS LAW: The following resolution was offered:

RESOLUTION #14 OF 2012

TO SCHEDULE A PUBLIC HEARING TO CHANGE THE SCENIC ROADS LAW

Motion made by Joseph Norton

Seconded by Johanna Shafer

Whereas the Stanford Scenic Roads Committee requested the expansion of the committee’s membership from 5 to 7 members, and

Whereas any increase in the membership requires a public hearing as required by law.

Now Be it Resolved the a public hearing be scheduled to solicit the public’s comments and opinions regarding the change in the Scenic Roads Committee membership from 5 to 7 members on Thursday, March 29th, 2012 at 7:30 PM at the Stanford Town Hall, Stanfordville, NY.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Resolution #14 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell this 15th day of March 2012.

8. HAVING INFORMATION AVAILABLE TO THE PUBLIC: This new law issue was previously discussed.

9. COMMUNITY GARDEN REQUEST: This matter was tabled until further information was received regarding insurance.

10. MORTAR SHOOT REQUEST: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, for Ron Shaner’s artillery group be denied to build a berm at the Transfer Station as the material there will be needed by the Highway Department.  After discussion, a roll call vote was held as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – abstain; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion 
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carried.  Councilman D’Agostino then made a motion to deny the mortar shoot altogether, with a second by Thomas Dewhirst.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

11. RECREATION’S REQUEST TO EXTEND ZUMBA SESSION: A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to allow the Zumba and Yoga classes at the Town Hall to be extended into May.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

12. ACCEPT THE RESIGNATION OF DOREEN KNAPP FROM THE RECREATION COMMISSION: A motion to accept Doreen Knapp’s resignation with thanks for her service was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.  Mention was made that an ad for the position had already been placed. 

13. RECREATION POND PUMPS: Rec. Commission chair Sue Blouse stated that the pond pumps that needed to be replaced due to hurricane damage were looked at for repair instead, and were mistakenly given an okay to be repaired.  The total cost for these repairs was $1100, far less than to replace the five different pumps.

14. FEMA APPLICATION: Mrs. Blouse explained that a FEMA application would not be considered until 90% of the work was already completed.  Councilman D’Agostino suggested that this be out on the Board’s workshop agenda in April.

General discussion followed regarding Town Board members refraining from the appearance of intimidating Town employees and committee members.

GENERAL BUSINESS: A motion to approve the February 6th informational meeting/workshop notes and the minutes of the February 22nd meeting with the Master Plan Committee were approved as written on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.  The Minutes of the February 9th and the March 5th meetings would be discussed next month.


With no other business, Joseph Norton made a motion, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to adjourn at 10:35 PM.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk


